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Faculty of Social Sciences and Humanities

Report on ANNUAL PROGRAMME REVIEW, 2005-06 

1. In accordance with University quality procedures for Annual Programme Review, a formal meeting was held with the following Schools/Departments:

	Design & Technology
	7 February

	Economics
	6 February

	English & Drama
	6 & 27 February

	Geography
	12 February

	LUSAD
	13 February

	PIRES
	5 February

	Social Sciences
	7 February

	SSES
	8 February


The Business School is scheduled for Periodic Programme Review on 8 May 2007. 
2. Annual Programme Reviews were conducted for the following validated programmes::

	MA Islamic Management, Banking & Finance
	Markfield IHE
	22 February

	MA Islamic Studies
	Markfield IHE
	22 February

	MA Muslim Community Studies
	Markfield IHE
	22 February

	FD: Sports Science with Sports Management
	Loughborough College
	20 February

	FD: Sports Science
	Loughborough College
	20 February

	FD: Exercise & Health
[n.b. now Exercise, Health & Fitness with Management]
	Loughborough College
	20 February

	BSc: Applied Sports Science
	Loughborough College
	20 February


Design & Technology
1. U/G applications and intake continue on an upward trend [applications up by c. 18%; intake by c.20%]. Entry grades have been maintained at c. 310. A very small minority of the intake [c. 5%] transfer to other courses within LU – this should improve as the department has moved in 06/07 to separate BA/BSc qualifications. Data over recent years suggest that the Department could [with appropriate increase in staffing] manage an increase in its intake of c. 30-40% whilst maintaining intake quality, but it is restricted by physical resources – see ‘other’ below. Recruitment to the Department’s PGT programme remains steady at c.10; it is hoped that the revision of the programme into 4 more specialised progression routes will improve this intake.

2. Progression at U/G level remains very good [typically > 90% at first attempt, >95% after SAP]. Placements are working well – all students who wished to undertake a placement on 2005-06 were accommodated, and the Department has invested in additional administrative support in this area. Attainment is also good, and shows a slight improvement on last year with some 65% obtaining a First or Upper Second [15% Firsts]. Attainment at PGT level is good – c. 85% pass rate and 10% Distinctions. Destinations data remains good – some 80% of ‘known’ destinations in employment or further study [c.65% of total].

3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student liaison: feedback is again very positive across the board. There is very clear evidence that staff take the results of module and programme feedback seriously, and that there is a lively and engaged dialogue through staff-student committees. 
4. External Examiners’ reports continue to be very positive, and confirm the high standard of the Department’s programmes. EE’s have advised the department that there may be scope for increasing the range of marks at the upper end of the scale – the Department is currently considering changes to its marking schemes with this in mind. A concern about possible over-assessment at PGT level has been dealt with by the Department.

5. Other matters: 

· There is clearly the potential for growth, particularly at U/G level, but the Department is constrained by the lack of suitable physical resources, particularly appropriate workshop and studio space

· The Enterprise agenda – the Department would welcome further support from the University in this area, with a particular emphasis upon enabling their finalists to develop their work in an Enterprise context.
Economics

1. There was a fall in applications across most UG programmes, but intake and entry standards did not suffer. In more detail – Business, Economics  & Finance [BEF] saw a c.25% decrease in applications, but intake and entry standards were maintained; there was a marked decline in applications to International Economics [c. 50%], but intake and entry standards have been maintained; Economics saw a slight decline, but intake and entry standards have been maintained; Economics with Accounting experienced a decrease in applications, but intake was maintained  and entry standards improved; Economics Combined Honours saw a slight fall in applications and intake, but entry standards were maintained. There are also a significant numbers of internal transfers into the Department [the norm being students with good entry qualifications]. Home UG recruitment is coordinated centrally, and this arrangement continues to work well. 
2. At PGT level, intake has been maintained across virtually all programmes. The department is congratulated on the success of its new programme in Banking & Financial Markets which has achieved an intake of c.25 [95% International] in its first year of operation. The Department continues to be one of the most successful in the Faculty in attracting good quality international PGT students.

3. UG progression remains satisfactory overall, but with some variation across programmes. Single Honours Economics demonstrates good progression data, but both BEF and Economics with Accounting have a first attempt pass rate of c. 65% rising to a pass rate of c.75% after SAP at Part A, and a first attempt pass rate of c. 60% rising to a pass rate of c.85% after SAP at Part B. Whilst this is of some concern, it should be noted that the Department’s recently introduced policy of additional support in maths is working, as Departmental research demonstrates that non-A-level maths students tend to perform better than those with Maths A-level. The Department has agreed to conduct further research on the progression situation with particular reference to Part B. Attainment remains satisfactory, with a profile across UG programmes of c. 10% Firsts, 30% 2[i] and 46% 2[ii]. As in previous years, whilst there are relatively few Distinctions awarded at PGT level [c.5%], the pass rate remains very high. The Department is to be congratulated on this attainment pattern in the light of the high proportion of PGT students for whom English is not a first language.

4. Student Feedback and Staff/Student liaison. Module and programme feedback remains good, with all scores well above 3.0. Staff/Student liaison identified very few issues of any concern, and these have all been addressed by the Department. It was noted that, whilst feedback from some students indicated a degree of concern over the proportion of teaching staff for whom English is not a first language, module feedback was very good in most of these cases; the Department has agreed to keep this situation under review.

5. External Examiners’ Reports are very positive, and continue to confirm both the excellence and relevance of the Department’s programmes. External Examiners have raised some concerns over University procedures – see below.

6. Other matters arising:

· The NSS survey produced very positive results, as was the case last year

· The department is making good use of both Co-Tutor and the new RAPID Express PDP facilities

· The Department has sound systems for ensuring full developmental feedback on coursework; it also places generic feedback on the LEARN server for examinations. The Department has agreed to consider providing such generic feedback for all UG modules

· With respect to borderline candidates, it was noted that the University's system does not allow for externals to have an input before module marks are fixed.  This means that an opportunity to use valuable expertise, and an outside view, to review borderline candidates, is not taken.  It was suggested that the University could allow external examiners to review borderline candidates at Programme Boards, when the results matrix as a whole (as opposed to by module) is viewed.  Any changes recommended by the external examiner, to help any borderline candidates, could then be relayed to the Exams Office with a request that the marks be altered.  This would have the advantage of not impacting on the current University practices, but would merely be a relatively small extra stage in the proceedings on programme board day.  It would also allow the external examiners to feel that they are making a worthwhile contribution. It was agreed that the AD(T) would investigate the feasibility of this.
English & Drama

1. There has been a dip in applications for Single Honours English, but this is expected to be temporary, and intake and entry standards have been maintained. Applications for Drama programmes are down on 2005 but above 2004 levels. Intake levels have been maintained, as have entry standards, which remain around 300-320 A-level points across U/G programmes. PGT intake has remained constant, although the Department hopes to see some increase in the future following restructuring of some of its PGT programmes. The department is committed to continuing to evaluate and amend where necessary its PGT portfolio.

2. Progression remains generally good across all U/G programmes. As before, progression in Drama-related programmes is particularly good. Attainment at U/G level remains impressive, with a high proportion receiving an Upper Second award, and over 10% of students on the Department’s main programmes graduating with a First. Successful completion at PGT level remains very good, with a 97% pass rate at MA, and a very creditable 24% of those receiving a Distinction. The Department maintains excellent data on Destinations, and this confirms a high proportion going onto further study or into employment.

3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student Liaison. Although it was agreed at last year’s APR that the department would provide a summary of feedback scores, this has yet to happen. The Department has agreed this will be its practice in future. Issues arising from feedback confirm the clear impression gained at last year’s PPR that students are very positive about their learning & teaching experience in the Department. The department has addressed all issues that have been identified.

4. External Examiners’ Reports are positive across the board, and confirm the students’ impression of high standards of teaching. One External has drawn attention to the advisability of including an element of individual assessment in group work, and the Department is happy to confirm it will ensure all its modules follow University guidelines in this respect. External Examiners in English are particularly appreciative of the possibility for P/T study in this area, and the Department is to be commended for its continuing efforts in the area of widening participation. External Examiners also draw attention to problems of adequate teaching space and related health & safety concerns – this is being addressed by the Department and the University.
5. Other matters arising:

· The Department is to be congratulated for maintaining standards during a period of significant staffing changes.
Geography

1. U/G applications remain healthy, particularly on the Single Honours programme. Whilst the situation of Joint programmes is more variable [increases for Geography/Management and Geography/Sports Science; decreases for Geography/Economics, Geography/Sport & Leisure Management], intake and entry qualifications have been maintained or improved. Geography/Sport & Leisure Management is currently under review in conjunction with SSES, with a view to recasting the programme as Geography/Sports Management. At PGT level, although total intake numbers remain relatively small across the portfolio, the Department is clearly committed to developing an attractive range of programmes, and has recently undertaken a rationalisation of those on offer. The role of the International Office in marketing these programmes will continue to be very important.

2. Progression is generally good to very good across all U/G programmes. The attainment profile at U/G level equally sound, with over 70% obtaining a First or Upper Second [10% Firsts, an increase on previous years]. Destinations data are impressive – c.73% of known destinations are employment or further study [65% of all graduates]. The Department is to be congratulated on assembling data such that destinations of over c.90% of graduates are known. The attainment profile at PGT level is good; although the numbers involved are small, over 40% are obtaining Distinctions.
3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student Liaison: minutes of staff/student liaison meetings demonstrate clear evidence of an excellent dialogue between staff and students at all levels. Minor issues have been identified and addressed – for example, a minimum set of requirements for learning resources to be mounted on the VLE. Where students are involved in elite sports, the Department is sympathetic to the idea of stretching degree programmes [via shifts to P/T status] if problems arise – there were no such problems during the 05-06 session. The Department has very thorough processes in place for module and programme feedback [although, as is the case elsewhere in the Faculty, there is still room for improvement in return rates in some areas], and this feedback was clearly positive, with scores comfortably exceeding an average of 3.

4. External Examiners’ Reports remain very positive. Externals continue to praise the thorough manner in which the Department scrutinises and analyses performance across modules, and confirm high standards generally in research-led teaching. Some EE’s do have a concern about the University’s procedures for establishing grade boundaries – see below.

5. Matters arising:

· Generic feedback is already provided on all modules

· The Department is to be commended for its review of marking guidelines and criteria; the attainment profile has improved

· Personal Tutoring procedures are very thorough; PDP is integrated into the curriculum at Parts A, B and C

· One of the Department’s EE’s has advocated a version of the ‘majority of modules’ approach to awarding degree classes

· The Department is fully aware of the desirability of further refinement of the PGT portfolio in order to maximise recruitment; the AD[T] will discuss with the International Office whether they have any further advice or help to offer
LUSAD
1. U/G applications show an increase of c.17% compared with 2004 [although there is a 10% drop in 2006]; intake in 2005 rose by c. 4%. The increases are across all programmes. The move to combine three separate programmes into one new programme [Fine Art] has seen applications/intake remain stable, but the School is confident of an increase in the near future. The Foundation programme saw a drop in applications [c.11%], but intake was maintained. There is a steady rise in intake on the NAFA Graphic Communications programme, although totals remain relatively small at c. 15-20. The School’s PGT programme intake has remained stable at c. 14.

2. Progression and attainment at Foundation level remains good – the failure rate is <2%, and c.55% progress onto degree level study within the School. Progression at U/G is generally satisfactory, although there are some exceptions. Silversmithing and Jewellery has a high failure rate at Part A – the School has addressed this via a review of assessment criteria. Similarly, Graphic Communication could improve its progression rates at Parts A and B; the School has addressed this by way of some modifications to both content and staffing. In all other areas, progression at Part A is >85% at first attempt, rising to c. 95% after SAP. The attainment profile at U/G level remains good – c.66% obtaining a First or Upper Second [c.17% Firsts] – an increase on the previous year. Attainment at PGT level remains high – pass rate of c. 95%, although no Distinctions were awarded. Destinations data remain good – some 77% of those graduates for whom the School has information progressed onto employment or further study [55% of total graduates]. This is a relatively high rate of appropriate destinations, given that LUSAD graduates often take longer than graduates in other subject areas to find appropriate employment.
3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student Liaison. Module and programme feedback remains generally good, with virtually all scores well above 3. There is a small minority of modules with scores of <3 – most of these relate to either IT or physical resource issues, and all have been the subject of remedial action by the School. Minutes of Staff/Student liaison once again demonstrate a good relationship between staff and students in the School. There is clearly a demand for longer opening hours across the School’s facilities, but this is constrained by the availability of supervisory staff – the School has this under review. There are some indications of a degree of concern about the availability of technical support across different areas of the School’s portfolio – the School will be providing the ADT with additional documentation on this in the near future.
4. External Examiners’ Reports remain positive across the whole range of provision. EE’s are once again complimentary about the relevance and standards of the School’s programmes. Problems identified by EE’s with two particular modules have been resolved via a revision of module aims and objectives and staffing changes.

5. Other Matters:

· Although intake has been maintained to date, there is a downward trend in applications to the Foundation Year; the School is encouraged to address this where possible

· International collaboration with NAFA {Singapore] shows steadily increasing interest from NAFA students. The School is encouraged to continue the development of this collaboration and, where possible, address issues arising from the NAFA study visit to LU

· There are a few gaps in the data provided; the School is encouraged to address this in future

PIRES
1. U/G recruitment continues to rise, with an intake across programmes that was c. 9% above target. There are some variations between programmes; Politics has remained relatively steady, International Relations continues to rise [intake up by c. 60%], and European & International Studies remains at a relatively low intake [and a downward trend in applications]. Intake to Politics continues to be boosted by change course offers. The Department has agreed to monitor the situation with EIS [particularly in the context of the possible addition of History as a subject area], and will seek to build on the success of the recently introduced International Relations by further targeted marketing. A-level entry points remain on the low side, with 260 points being seen as the appropriate level for all U/G programmes. Following some rationalisation of PGT programmes, intake remains steady but relatively modest at c. 20 intake – further marketing efforts are also being made in this area.

2. Progression at U/G level is satisfactory, although there is still a relatively high failure rate at Part A [and, in some areas, Part B] before SAP – although this should be seen in the context of a wide range of Minor subjects on these programmes. The Department is seeking to address the issue, not least by the introduction of Induction sessions at the beginning of Parts B and C as well as the well established Induction at Part A. The attainment profile remains generally good, although there are still very few First class degrees awarded. The Department has introduced changes to both the Part C Dissertation and Part B Research Methods modules in an effort to improve this situation. Attainment at PGT level also requires further consideration by the Department, with a first attempt success rate of c. 65% and no Distinctions.

3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student liaison. Module and programme feedback remains very good, with most questions receiving a score of at least 4. As was the case last year, some concern was expressed by students in relation to one particular module; on the assumption that the problem lay in group size, the module has been reformulated as a Part C option rather than a Part B module. This will be monitored in next year’s APR. Minutes of Staff/Student liaison demonstrate clear evidence of student engagement and a good relationship between staff and students; minor matters have been raised, and addressed properly by the Department.

4. U/G External Examiners’ Reports are all very positive, and confirm the high standards and relevance of the Department’s programmes. Minor suggestions for improvements in practice have been made, and the Department has responded to these. Several EE’s have noted once again the relative lack of Firsts, but are agreed that this does not reflect adversely upon the teaching or curriculum. EE reports at PGT level are positive, and endorse the high standards of teaching.

5. Other matters arising:

· Building upon its successful effort to integrate full use of LEARN, Co-Tutor and RAPID Express into its teaching and learning, the Department has now integrated Personal Tutoring into modules at Parts A and B, which is commendable. Its introduction of systematic induction at Parts A, B & C, which seek to ensure students are fully aware of changing demands and expectations at each level, is also to be praised. Procedures for developmental feedback are sound, and the Department is considering extending the generic feedback it already provides on exam-only modules to all modules in the near future.

Social Sciences
1. U/G applications have risen across all programmes. Intakes have been kept constant, and there has been an improvement in entry standards, moving the average up from c.305 to c.310. At PGT level, intake to Media & Cultural Analysis has continued its steady upward trend; intake to Criminology and Criminal Justice remains viable but static [c. 14 FTE] – however, the introduction of the new MSc in Criminal Justice Research will enable the existing MSc to become more vocationally oriented, which should enhance its appeal. The Department remains in a strong position in terms of its recruitment.

2. Progression at U/G level continues to be an impressive aspect of the Department’s learning and teaching performance, and the Department is again to be commended on this. The attainment profile at U/G level also continues to be good – c. 12% being awarded a First, and c.73% falling into the First/Upper Second category. Destinations data is impressive; excluding ‘unknowns’, c. 83% are in employment or further study [68% of all 05 graduates]. As was the case last year, all PGT candidates were successful, with some 12% obtaining a Distinction. A strong record across the board.

3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student liaison. Module and Programme feedback scores remain well above the 3 level, with many modules attracting a 4+ rating. Staff/Student liaison identified some minor issues, which have been dealt with by the Department. It is gratifying to note that concerns over the amount of teaching contact [particularly during Part B] which have been expressed in recent years are no longer apparent, and the Department is to be commended for addressing this issue. Although the recent NSS indicated that students thought there was room for some improvement on feedback, it is worth noting that External Programme Assessors [and the EPA for Criminology & Social Policy in particular] have praised the Department for its thorough and developmental feedback. The planned introduction of Module Clinics for all U/G modules will reinforce this.

4. External Examiners’ reports are very positive across all areas and levels, and confirm the high standard of research-informed teaching in the Department. At PGT level, the suggestion from an EE for more explicit assessment criteria has been satisfactorily addressed by the Department

5. Other matters arising:

· As in previous years, the APR paperwork provided was excellent

· The Department is commended for its recent decision to extend feedback on student work, such that generic feedback will be provided on exam and coursework performance in all U/G modules.

· It is also commended for the decision to introduce Induction sessions for Parts B & C in future

· One EPA had expressed concern over Loughborough’s algorithmic method of awarding degree classifications and the impact of this on the role of EPA/EE in exam boards – the perception being that, short of a viva voce examination, the EPA/EE was left with insufficient discretion when advising upon marginal cases. AD[T] to raise this in appropriate University fora.

SSES
1. U/G applications have decreased on most programmes relative to the very high levels in 2005, but remain very healthy. Intake and entry standards have been maintained across the board, with one exception. Sport & Leisure Management has seen a decline in applications and intake [although entry standards remain high and the applications/intake ratio is still high at over 16:1] – the School has this under active review, and is considering a change in title to ‘Sport Management’. Entry standards across all U/G programmes remain among the highest in the University. PGT intake has remained steady, with some minor exceptions [decline in Physical Activity & Health, and Sport & Leisure Management – although it should be noted that the latter continues to attract a significant number of International students]. 

2. Progression at U/G is good across the board, and it is gratifying to note that a relatively high rate of failure before SAP in Year One on some programmes noted in the last APR has clearly been addressed. The School is to be congratulated for its efforts in this area. The U/G attainment profile is very good – as was the case last year, c. 17% Firsts and a further c.63% Upper Seconds. Over 20% of students on the School’s largest programme [Sport & Exercise Science] obtained a First – very commendable indeed. PGT attainment continues to be good – c. 13% obtaining a Distinction [rising to over 20% on the smaller, more specialised programmes].

3. Student Feedback and Staff/Student liaison. Module and programme feedback remains generally very good, with most questions receiving a score of at least 4. There has been some negative feedback on Applied Sports Science modules, but the School has addressed this via changes to both content and delivery. Some concern has been expressed by PGT students over research methods modules – this has been addressed by the appointment of a new member of staff. As was the case in previous years, there was a degree of concern among U/G students over the amount of modular choice available to them – this is also being addressed by the appointment of a significant number of new staff who will extend U/G modular provision, and as part of an on-going curricular review of the U/G portfolio. SSLC minutes confirm there is a good dialogue between staff and students; the School noted that the LSU SSES Committee has been a very successful addition to this process.

4. As in previous years, U/G External Examiners’ Reports are all very positive, and confirm the very high standards and relevance of the Department’s programmes. Several EE’s draw attention to the high standing of the School’s programmes, both in a national and international context. Minor suggestions for improvements in practice have been made, and the School has responded to these. EE reports at PGT level are equally positive, and confirm the School’s very high standing nationally and internationally.

5. Other matters arising:

· The School is giving active consideration to some form of Induction process for Part B and C students which will serve to remind students of the different expectations held of them at these levels.

· External Examiners have raised concerns about University practice in relations to award boundaries. It is their view that present procedures are unnecessarily restrictive, and the School would welcome further advice from the University on the possibilities for more flexibility with regard to award boundaries.
Markfield Institute of Higher Education

MA programmes:

Islamic Management, Banking & Finance

Islamic Studies

Muslim Community Studies
1. Recruitment remains stable in overall terms, with some variations at programme level. Islamic Studies is doing well: it has raised its intake from c.15 to c.20-25 and, whilst maintaining a good international intake, has also increased its home student intake. Islamic Banking, Finance & Management has seen a fall in international recruitment, but is also showing clear evidence of increased interest from the home market. Recruitment to Muslim Community Studies remains low; the Institute has the future of the programme under review, ands is expected to bring forward some changes in the near future.

2. Progression and attainment remain good. Virtually all candidates are successful, graduating with an MA rather than a Diploma or Certificate. Of particular note this year are the number of Distinctions awarded – just under 25% of candidates across the programmes – and the Institute is to be commended for this attainment profile.

3. Previous APR’s noted that student feedback was a qualitative rather than quantitative exercise. Acting on the suggestion put forward in last year’s APR, the Institute now has a fully documented and quantitative procedure for module and programme feedback, as well as a qualitative process. Minor issues have been identified and satisfactorily addressed by the Institute.

4. External Examiners’ Reports are once again positive, confirming that appropriate standards are maintained. The EE for Islamic Management, Banking & Finance has noted that the standard of English language of weaker candidates demonstrated room for improvement. The Institute has addressed this by raising the English language entry requirement to IELTS 6.5, and by making what was an optional extra-curricular course in ‘Academic English’ into a compulsory course.
Loughborough College

FD: Sports Science with Sports Management

FD: Sports Science

FD: Exercise & Health [n.b. now Exercise, Health & Fitness with Management]
BSc: Applied Sports Science
1. Applications for the FD programmes have either risen [Sports Science variants] or remained stable [Exercise & Health], and applications for the BSc are on a steadily upward path, all of which is commendable. Generally, intakes have been maintained, and there has been a rise in entry level standards. All programmes have a low withdrawal rate, with one exception this year – Sports Science with Sports Management which had a high level. The College has undertaken a thorough review of this situation, and has decided to make changes to its Open Day presentations and other publicity, as some students do not seem to appreciate the demands of such a course. Skills development sessions to help learners improve their ability to meet course assessment requirements have also been introduced with the aim of improving retention and success rates. It should be borne in mind that a characteristic of programmes in this area is that it is not uncommon for students to withdraw because of extra-curricular sporting commitments and/or in order to take up employment in the sports area. 

2. Progression on the FD programmes continues to show a pattern of relatively high failure rates at first attempt, rising to satisfactory pass rates after SAP [it should be noted that, unlike LU, Foundation Degrees at the College require 120 credits to pass a year]. The College is committed to continuing its efforts to improve this by way of more study guidance and careful tracking of student progress. Attainment remains good, with most FD students going onto further study – c.85% of the 06 entrants to the BSc Applied Sports Science graduated from the College FD programmes, and 5 students have entered SSES BSc programmes. Attainment on the BSc Applied Sports Science programme is also good – an overall pass rate of c. 95%, 25% achieving a First or Upper Second, c. 75% entering employment and 25% going onto further study [including MSc programmes at LU and Bath].

3. Student feedback has been positive across the programmes. A concern over possible over-assessment in some areas has been addressed by a thorough review of the assessment strategy, and changes have been instituted to ensure parity of assessment loads across modules. A continuing concern is access to LU Library facilities – the College is continuing its dialogue with LU Library on this, and the AD[T] will also raise the matter with the Library.

4. The External Examiner Report is positive, draws attention to the thorough feedback provided to students, and adjudges the learning experience of students to be generally excellent. Following on from previous EE comments and last year’s PPR, the College is working with the present EE to further improve the relevance of WBL elements and their integration with academic elements of the programmes. 

Paul Byrne

Associate Dean [Teaching], SSH

2 April 2007 
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